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February 3, 2021 

 
The Honorable Toni Atkins   The Honorable Anthony Rendon 

President pro Tempore   Speaker 

California State Senate   California State Assembly 

State Capitol, Room 205   State Capitol, Room 219 

Sacramento, California 95814  Sacramento, California 95814 

 

The Honorable Nancy Skinner, Chair  The Honorable Phil Ting, Chair 

Senate Budget Committee   Assembly Budget Committee 

California State Senate   California State Assembly 

State Capitol, Room 5019   State Capitol, Room 6026 

Sacramento, California 95814  Sacramento, California 95814 

 
 
RE: Invest in Summer/Expanded Learning 

 

Dear President pro Tempore Atkins, Speaker Rendon, Senate Budget Chair Skinner and 
Assembly Budget Chair Ting: 
 

As a coalition of civil rights, advocacy, community, parent, and student organizations, we 

respectfully urge the Legislature to rapidly fund evidence-based summer and restorative 

expanded learning opportunities to benefit the students who have been disproportionally 

impacted by the pandemic.  
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As the Legislature works to address the dire situation that the pandemic, school closures and 

uneven distance learning opportunities have caused, we urge you to keep equity foremost in 

mind. As you are aware, the pandemic has exposed deep inequities in our society, and the most 

severe impacts of COVID-19 have been borne by those who traditionally have been the most 

under-resourced and who already were experiencing the highest educational, social, and 

emotional needs. Students of color, low-income students, LGBTQ youth, foster youth, youth 

experiencing homelessness, English Learner students, students involved in the juvenile justice 

system, and students with disabilities have all been disproportionately impacted by school 

closures and interruptions to essential services.  

 

We believe that providing summer/expanded learning opportunities using evidence-based 

practices should be a high priority for California. Several research studies, including by RAND 

and PACE, have found that providing summer/expanded learning opportunities that integrate 

academics and enrichment can effectively support academic growth and the social and 

emotional needs of students. To this end, we urge the Legislature to prioritize an investment in 

summer/expanded learning in the early action budget package and incorporate the following 

core provisions: 

 

• Equity Driven Investments. Funding for expanded learning programs should be allocated on 

the basis of the LEA’s proportion of supplemental and concentration funds statewide. This 

formula was used effectively to distribute some $2.9 billion of CARES Act funding in the 

2020-21 budget and, we are pleased to see, is reflected in AB 104’s proposed distribution. 

This allocation method ensures that funds are directed to LEAs serving larger populations of 

high needs students for whom the expanded learning programs and supports are intended. 

In addition to the groups named in AB 104 (low-income, foster youth, English learners, 

homeless youth, disengaged students, and migrant pupils), we recommend including 

students with disabilities and students involved in the juvenile justice system as eligible for 

services financed by these funds. Moreover, funds for expanded learning should be used for 

educational services in addition to what LEAs provide with LCFF funds; these dollars should 

supplement, not supplant LCFF and federal funding. The Governor’s allocation of $1,000 per 

homeless youth is an important step but, overall, the Governor’s proposal is not as 

equitable as we propose as it includes base funds in its allocation formula. To ensure the 

public is aware of how the funds were spent and has assurances monies were spent 

properly, these funds should require fiscal reports and audits with expenditures 

disaggregated by funding type, including use of any federal stimulus funds and allocations 

by student subgroups prioritized in the plans. 

 

• Ensure Enrichment, Rigor and Social Emotional Supports. Expanded learning programs 
should ensure a truly restorative return to school for students. This means they should not 
face traditional “drill and kill” summer school style remediation or, at the other extreme, 
watered down curriculum that devalues a child’s education and their potential. Instead, 
students deserve innovative, rich and engaging learning opportunities that creatively blend 

https://www.rand.org/education-and-labor/projects/national-summer-learning-project.html
https://edpolicyinca.org/publications/summer-learning-smart-investment-california-school-districts


4 

 

academic supports with enrichment and healing-centered practices. This holistic approach 
is supported by research on quality summer and expanded learning programs. There is a 
wealth of research available and LEAs can receive local technical assistance through the 
Department of Education’s System of Support for Expanded Learning to support the 
feasibility and efficacy of such programs. In line with this vision, any expanded learning 
program should also provide tailored social/emotional and mental health supports to 
redress COVID trauma, both in and outside of classrooms, and utilize a culturally affirming 
approach to social/emotional support. In addition, specific strategies for reaching out to, re-
engaging and supporting students who are in jeopardy of not graduating (based on 
indicators such as chronic absenteeism, grades, and staff/family referrals) are critical. A 
framework of guiding principles for LEA’s to provide restorative academic and social 
emotional learning should be included in any extended learning plan, not merely a list of 
permissible or encouraged uses as the Governor’s budget plan proposes. We cannot afford 
for LEAs to provide more of the same instructional programs that have failed students 
during the pandemic. Supplemental instruction and expanded supports must center quality 
over quantity and include targeted investments for different grade spans. 
   

• Provide In-Person Support & Empower Parents/Guardians. We support offering summer 

and expanded learning programs in person as an option as soon as can be safely done. To 

make this possible, we support requiring that school facilities be made available for these 

programs beginning this summer. For the most part, distance learning has not been a 

positive experience for the highest-need students; they would benefit academically and 

social/emotionally with a return to in-person support. That said, parents need to be able to 

continue with a distance learning option if they are not comfortable returning. This remains 

a common, though not universal sentiment expressed by many parents and families among 

our constituents and partners. As such, we do not support at this time a mandatory return 

to in-person instruction for students and families (only allowing medically fragile students 

and families the option to continue with distance learning, for example). Instead, we 

support requiring districts to offer in-person learning while still offering distance learning as 

an option for families. For families that opt for in-person learning, districts must make 

school campuses available. The lack of access to school campuses during this school-year 

has created enormous roadblocks to getting critical services to vulnerable students.   

 

• Ensure Partnerships and Stakeholder Engagement. This investment should be aligned with 

and leverage our existing expanded learning system and system of support that already 

serves half a million students every year and offers a great deal of infrastructure, experience 

and knowledge upon which to build. In addition, any expanded learning program should 

require the engagement of local community partners (e.g., community-based non-profits) in 

planning and operation of these programs and reimburse them sufficiently so that staff can 

be paid a living wage and offered benefits. These partners are critical for identifying and 

engaging disconnected students and for providing both enrichment activities and social and 

emotional supports. It is also critical to include the voices of students, families and 

educators in the development of extended learning plans. Statewide and local task forces 
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should be established which include these stakeholders to help craft extended learning 

plans. Any such plans should be vetted with local community stakeholders and subject to a 

public hearing at a school board meeting prior to adoption. To ensure the engagement of 

multilingual families, communication about options should be delivered in home languages 

and in a variety of delivery modes, with literacy levels in mind. County Offices of Education 

should also be required to approve plans and verify that the requisite community 

engagement occurred and that the plan details a process for creating a feedback loop with 

impacted students, parents, and educators. Stakeholders, particularly students, parents, 

and educators, should also be involved in the ongoing implementation and evaluation of 

the extended learning plan in alignment with a continuous improvement approach.  

 

• Multi-Year Investment. This investment should not be limited to the summer of 2021 and 

the 2021/2022 school year but should include expanded learning opportunities over 

multiple school years. While the proposed investments in supplemental supports for 

students – along with a focus on launching programs this summer – are steps in the right 

direction, we know the impact of the pandemic and school closures on students will not be 

ameliorated in a single year. Students will need ongoing, tailored support. In addition, with 

this commitment, there is an opportunity to continuously improve the quality and impact of 

the programs for the benefit of students.  

 

We believe that you share our commitment to equity and will do everything possible to help 

California’s highest-need students recover from and flourish following the COVID-19 pandemic. 

Accordingly, we urge you to incorporate these recommendations into the state’s expanded 

learning programs to redress the educational and social emotional harms wrought and 

exacerbated by the pandemic and to best serve California’s high-need students.  

 

Sincerely, 

 
John Affeldt   
Managing Attorney, Education Equity   
Erin Apte   
Legislative Counsel   
Public Advocates   
  
Jay Artis-Wright   
VP Policy & Public Affairs  
California Charter Schools Association  
  
Vikki Balet  
Director  
Keep Youth Doing Something, Inc.  
  

Sharon Balmer Cartagena  
Directing Attorney,  
Children’s Rights Project (CRP)  
Public Counsel  
  
Steve Barr  
Founder, Chairman, CEO  
Future Is Now Schools  
  
Randy Barth   
Founder & CEO  
Think Together     
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Sarah Bedy  
Director, California Alliance of Boys & Girls 
Clubs  
Boys & Girls Clubs of America  
 
Katie Braude  
Chief Executive Officer  
Speak UP  
  
Julee Brooks  
Chief Executive Officer  
Woodcraft Rangers  
  
Tony Brown  
Chief Executive Officer  
Heart of Los Angeles  
  
Andrew Cain  
Directing Attorney   
Legal Advocates for Children and Youth  
  
Ana Campos  
Executive Director  
After-School All-Stars, Los Angeles  
  
Alma Cervantes  
Regional Education Equity Manager   
Salinas Building Healthy Communities  
  
Amalia Chamorro  
Associate Director, Education Policy Project  
UnidosUS  
  
Patricia E. Chavez  
Director of Policy  
Parent Institute for Quality Education  
 
Jason Chen  
Government Affairs Policy Director  
California Association of Student Councils  
  
Claudia G. Corchado  
Program Manager  
Cultiva La Salud-Merced County  

Rev. George C.L. Cummings Ph.D. 
Regional Executive Director  
Faith in Action East Bay (formerly known as 
OCO) 
 
Jeff Davis  
Executive Director  
California AfterSchool Network  
  
Ashley De La Rosa   
Education Policy Director   
Dolores Huerta Foundation  
  
Will Dittmar  
State Director, Program Implementation  
Save the Children  
  
Tom Dolan 
Executive Director 
Inland Congregations United for Change 
  
Maria Echaveste   
President and CEO  
Opportunity Institute  
 
Drew Furedi  
President & Chief Executive Officer  
Para Los Niños  
  
Eric Gurna  
President and CEO  
LA's BEST Afterschool Enrichment Program  
  
Jan Gustafson-Corea  
Chief Executive Officer  
California Association for Bilingual 
Education  
 
Steve Hensel  
Executive Director  
Expanded Learning Programs  
YMCA of San Diego County  
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Martha Hernandez  
Executive Director  
Californians Together  
  
Miguel Hernandez 
Executive Director 
Orange County Congregation Community 
Organization 
  
Nathan Houston   
Director of Training and Pro Development  
Center for Fathers and Families  
  
Taryn Ishida  
Executive Director  
Californians for Justice  
  
Chris Jewell  
Vice President  
SAY San Diego  
  
Henry Kloczkowski  
Executive Director  
Sacramento Chinese Community Service 
Center  
  
William S. Koski   
Director   
Tara Ford  
Clinical Supervising Attorney  
Stanford’s Youth and Education Law 
Project  
  
Kris Lev-Twombly  
Chief Executive Officer  
California State Alliance of YMCAs  
  
Sarah Lillis    
Executive Director 
Teach Plus California 
 
Sergio Luna 
Gabby Trejo 
PICO CA Education for Liberation 

Brad Lupien  
President and CEO  
arc  
 

Desiree Martinez  

Manager of Organizing - Los Angeles 

Our Turn 

 
Jessica Maxwell  
Deputy Director Compassionate Systems  
National Center for Youth Law  
  
Sandra L. McBrayer  
Chief Executive Officer  
The Children's Initiative   
  
Sandy Mendoza  
Director of Advocacy  
Families In Schools  
  
Normandie Nigh  
Chief Executive Officer  
A World Fit For Kids!  
  
Jennifer Peck   
President & CEO   
Partnership for Children & Youth   
  
Dr. Ana F. Ponce  
Executive Director  
Great Public Schools Now  
  
Kristin Power  
Government Relations Director  
Alliance for Children’s Rights  
  
Don Reimer  
Chief Executive Officer  
Community Youth Ministries  
  
Sara Reyes  
Interim Executive Director  
California School-Age Consortium  
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Angelica Salazar  
Director of Education Equity  
Children’s Defense Fund-CA  
  
Darcel Sanders   
Interim Chief Executive Officer  
Go Public Schools  
  
Stu Semigran   
President and Co-Founder  
EduCare Foundation  
 
Kathy Sher                            
Legislative Attorney 
ACLU of California 
 
Araceli Simeón 
Project Director 
Parent Organization Network 
  
Ryan Smith  
Chief External Officer  
Partnership for Los Angeles Schools  
  
Mike Snell  
Chief Executive Officer  
California Teaching Fellows Foundation  
  
 

Megan Stanton-Trehan                                  
Director & Adjunct Professor                          
Youth Justice Education Clinic   
Center for Juvenile Law & Policy                    
Loyola Law School      
 
Samantha Tran                                    
Senior Managing Director, Education  
Children Now   
  
Gabby Trejo 
Executive Director 
Sacramento Area Congregations Together 
(SacACT) 
 
Da'Lana Walker  
Senior Director  
LA Conservation Corps  
 
Martin Weinstein 
Chief Executive Officer  
Bay Area Community Resources  
 
Natalie Wheatfall-Lum  
Director of P-16 Policy  
The Education Trust–West 
 
 
 

cc:  Senator Jim Nielson 

Senator John Laird 

Senator Dave Min 

Senator Rosilicie Ochoa Bogh 

Senator Connie Leyva 

Assemblymember Vince Fong 

Assemblymember Kevin McCarty 

Assemblymember James Gallagher 

 Assemblymember Alex Lee 

 Assemblymember Jose Medina 

 Assemblymember Patrick O’Donnell 

 Assemblymember Eloise Gomez Reyes 

 Assemblymember Suzette Martinez Valladares 

Assemblymember Gonzalez 
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 Megan Baier, Education Consultant, Office of President Pro Tem Toni Atkins 

Elisa Wynne, Consultant, Senate Budget Committee 

Lynn Lorber, Chief Consultant, Senate Education Committee 

Misty Feusahrens, Special Assistant to the Speaker, Office of Assembly Speaker Anthony 

Rendon 

 Erin Gabel, Consultant, Assembly Budget Committee 

Tanya Lieberman, Chief Consultant, Assembly Education Committee 

Joey Freeman, Deputy Legislative Secretary, Office of the Governor 
 


